
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

THE METROPOLITAN SCHOOL DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP

MARION COUNTY, INDIANA

Regular Meeting, May 13, 2009 - 7:00 p.m.

Present:        Mr. Kite, Mrs. Spann Roddy, Mr. Dzwonar, Ms. Harris and Mr. Wright

Absent:  
None


Others: Dr. Mervilde, Mrs. Sutton, Dr. Ewing, Dr. Farrell, Dr. Hibbard, Mrs. Reynolds, Mr. Smith, Kathy Rieke, Judy Fraps, Philine Cheng, Shayna Friedman, Gretchen Becker, Linda Lawrence, Grace Heebner, Robert Blickenstaff, Emma Markey, Adel and Tom Barry, Kevin and Kyle Janowicz, Tim Heebner, Lindsey Cohen, Mark Renholzberger, Stephanie McCurdy, Pat Wiehe, Bradford Rielly, Robin Briskey, Karla Reilly, Mr. and Mrs. Williamson, Davone’ Williamson, Ryu Teramoto, Emma Schneider, Sara Andler

Presiding:
Mr. Kite, President


Mr. Kite called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the recitation of the pledge of allegiance led by Mr. Smith.

Approval Consent Agenda


Dr. Mervilde recommended that the Board approve the Consent Agenda including the following items:

· Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 22, 2009 and the April 29, 2009 Memorandum of Executive Session and the Minutes of the April 29, 2009 Special Session

· Approval of Claims Docket totaling $2,272,016.65

· The Personnel Report which includes: Certified Personnel – Four Resignations (5), (6), (7), (8); and One Reduction in Force (1); Classified Personnel – Four New Appointments (8), (9), (10), (11); Two Resignations (5), (6) and One Retirement (5)

· Approval or Acceptance of Non-competitive Grants, Gifts and Donations – There were two non-competitive grants presented for approval – the Perkins IV Grant in the amount of $680,971.00 and the Adult Education Grant in the amount of $131,236.00


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval of the Consent Agenda as presented.  Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed unanimously.
Recognitions

Philine Rebecca Cheng - Valedictorian

Philine is the 2009 Valedictorian at North Central High School.  Philine is in Counterpoints, runs cross country, participates in Habitat for Humanity, is a PantherQuest Facilitator, is on Senior Class Council and was on Junior Class Council.  She is a member of the National Honor Society, plays intramural soccer is a member of the Student Council, and the Northernaires.  She will enroll at the University of Pennsylvania and will major in biology or business.

Shayna Helen Friedman – Salutatorian

Shayna is the 2009 Salutatorian at North Central High School.  Shayna is an International Baccalaureate Diploma Candidate.  She is a member of the National Honor Society and the North Central Symphony Orchestra.  Shayna is the Habitat for Humanity, President at North Central High School and the North Central Jewish Student Union co-founder and co-president.  She is on the Indianapolis Mayor’s Youth Council, the New World Youth Symphony Orchestra and plays NC softball and tennis.  Shayna is also a member of the Indianapolis Federation of Temple Youth and the North Central Young Democrats.  She has participated in Science Olympiad is an Indianapolis Star Academic All Star (1 of 40) in the State.  Shayna will enroll at the University of Pennsylvania or Indiana University.  Her career plans are undecided.

North Central High School Counterpoints – 2009 ISSMA State Show Choir Champions

The Counterpoints were recognized for winning the 2009 ISSMA State Show Choir Championship and the Concert Choir Championship.  The North Central High School Performing Arts Department swept at the ISSMA State Concert finals winning four state championships in one weekend.  The other winners were:

· Concert Bands – State Champions – Wind Ensemble

· Treble/Mens Choirs – State Champions – Descants

· Concert Orchestras – State Champions – Symphony Orchestra
En Ming Grace Heebner – ICLASS 2009 Teacher of the Year for High School and Middle School Level

Mrs. Heebner is the Lead Linquist for our Foreign Language Assistance Program (FLAP) Grant.  Mrs. Heebner taught Chinese language in 6th grade at Westlane in the fall of 2007.  This year she is teaching two sections of 6th grade and two sections of 7th grade Chinese.  Next year the plan is to expand Chinese to grade eight at Westlane.  Last year Mrs. Heebner was one of a small group of Chinese teachers selected to participate in the Leadership in Chinese Teaching Institute at the University of Iowa.  In March she completed the requirements for an Indiana license for teaching Chinese language.  Mrs. Heebner was recognized by her peers and administrators in order to receive the ICLASS award.

Superintendent's Announcements 


Dr. Mervilde read a couple of poems out of a book of poetry written by ELL Students at Westlane Middle School.  The students also designed the front and back covers with their own art work.  The book is titled In Our Eyes and is available for purchase through Westlane Middle School and Lulu Publishing Company at www.Lulu.com  Some of the students who wrote the poems have only been in the United States for a couple of months.


The North Central High School Math Team placed fifth at the Indiana Academic All Stars competition.  The North Central English Team won the State Championship at the Indiana Academic All Stars competition.


The Blue Ribbon Breakfast was held at the Community and Education Center today.  Mr. Gulde, International Baccalaureate Coordinator at North Central High School taught a lesson in the inquiry method of teaching at the breakfast.  


The Indiana Urban Schools Association met at the Community and Education Center today as well.  Everyone is very concerned about the upcoming Special Session of the State Legislature.  There are counties in Indiana that are beginning to feel the effects of the tax caps and have lost significant money in their Capital Projects Funds.  The revenue forecast in Indiana continues to look bad. 


The District has three IPL Golden Apple Award winners.  They are: Carol Hofer, English as a Second Language teacher at Fox Hill Elementary, April Oldham, Special Education teacher at Allisonville Elementary and Diane Mount, Earth Science teacher at J. Everett Light Career Center.  


Personal Best Awards Ceremonies are taking place in the District.  International Baccalaureate training will be held at the end of May.  There are 175 teachers registered for the training.  Dr. Mervilde reminded the Board that they are welcome to participate in that training.
Comments from the Public
There were no comments from the public.

Mr. Kite, with the Board’s approval, moved the Chinese Program Update Information Item to the top of the Agenda.

1. Chinese Program Update 


Ms. Lawrence gave background information about how Westlane got involved with the Chinese Program partnership.  Westlane hosted students and teachers from Dalian China a few weeks ago.  She showed some pictures of that visit and also showed pictures of one of her visits to China.  Mrs. Heebner and two Westlane students showcased the students Chinese language skills.  The first student Robbie Blickenstaff and Mrs. Heebner had a conversation in Mandarin Chinese and then he explained in English what their conversation was about. The second student Molly Welch read a book she had made in Mandarin Chinese and then explained in English what she read.

Action Items

1. Approval of Fixed Asset Inventory Services Contract – Mr. Smith


Mr. Smith reported that in 1999 the Government State Accounting Standards Board made certain changes in public sector accounting especially in the reporting of capital assets.  It requires that school districts maintain fixed asset records in a complete accurate and detailed manner.  American Appraisal has submitted a proposal that would provide a complete physical inventory of moveable equipment that is valued at $5,000 or more.  He explained that $5,000 is the District approved capitalization threshold.  Land and buildings will be excluded from the physical inventory but would be updated based on information provided by the District.  Inventory Reports will be provided to the District.  The cost for the physical inventory will be $14,300.  The inventory will begin on June 1, 2009 and be completed by the end of that week.  American Appraisal did a physical inventory for the District several years ago and would be building on the work that they began then.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval of the Fixed Asset Inventory Services Contract with American Appraisal in the amount of $14,300 as presented.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Mr. Wright opposed.  The motion passed 4-1.
2. Approval of AVID Contract – Dr. Ewing


The AVID Implementation Agreement is an annual agreement between the school district and the AVID Center that allows the three middle schools and the high school to continue offering the AVID (Advancement Via Individual Determination) Program during the next school year.  The annual membership license fee is $3,025 per school for a total of $12,100.  The fee will be paid for by a grant from the Washington Township Schools Foundation.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mrs. Spann Roddy moved approval of the AVID contract in the amount of $12,100 as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  Passed unanimously.

3. Approval of Educational Technology Grant – Mrs. Fraps


The Educational Technology Grant Program offers an opportunity to improve core-subject classroom teaching and learning through the use of technology.  The purpose of the grant is to buy equipment and train teachers through professional development.  Money from this grant will support student learning by providing the opportunity to enhance math and social studies instruction through the integration of Promethean interactive whiteboards.  The grant stipulates that 25% of the funds be applied to professional development.  Washington Township is eligible for up to $189,815.00. The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Ms. Harris moved approval to submit the Educational Technology Grant to the Indiana Department of Education in the amount of $189,815.00 as presented. Mr. Dzwonar seconded.  Passed unanimously.

4. Approval of Portable Classroom Bids – Mr. Smith


As legally advertised, bids for installation of modular classrooms at Crooked Creek, Greenbriar and John Strange Elementary Schools were opened and read aloud on May 7, 2009 at the Community and Education Center.  The base bid package consisted of installation of two modular units – each with two classrooms and a bathroom - for each location.  Also included were metal ADA approved ramps, metal canopies, site work and connecting to the schools existing water supply and sewer.  A separate electrical bid package included all work necessary to provide electrical power to the modular units, as well as work necessary to connect the modular units to the school’s existing PA, data, fire alarm, and security systems.  A combination bid was also included which combined the base bid and the electrical bid.  The bids came in higher than expected so one modular unit (two classrooms) was eliminated at John Strange Elementary School.  The existing modular unit at John Strange will be refurbished.


Four base bids, one electrical and four combined bids were received.  Mr. Smith recommended that Mobilease Modular be awarded a contract for an amount not to exceed $988,611.  He also recommended that Goldman Electrical be awarded a contract for an amount not to exceed $113,406 for electrical work associated with the installation of five modular classroom units.  Design, permitting and construction contingency will add approximately $124,150 for a total project cost of $1,226,167.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval to award a contract to Mobilease Modular for an amount not to exceed $988,611 and also to award a contract to Goldman Electrical for an amount not to exceed $113,406 as presented.  Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed unanimously

Information Items

2. PL-221 Category Placement Report – Dr. Ewing


The Indiana Department of Education released the PL221 category placements for 2008 on May 6, 2009.  This ranking is based on a combination of performance levels from ISTEP+ Language Arts and Math.  Eight of our schools improved and four of our schools performance declined. As a result, our district is placed on Academic Watch based on improvement of -0.2% and performance of 75.5%.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.

3. Report on Stimulus Funds – Dr. Mervilde


Dr. Mervilde showed a Power Point on how the District plans to use Federal stimulus money.  He told the Board that most of the stimulus money will be used to accelerate the District’s Strategic Plan goals to support student learning, capacity outreach, community outreach and building and asset management.  He also presented a stimulus money planning sheet which showed descriptions and estimated amounts.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.  Dr. Mervilde’s Power Point can be viewed on the District’s website at www.msdwt.k12.in.us/pdfs/stimulus%20money%20spending%20plan 

4. Update on H1N1 Virus Issues – Dr. Mervilde


The Indiana State Department of Health and the Marion County Health Department were exceptional in providing information and help.  There is a possibility that the H1N1 virus may come back in a different form in the fall.  We are still advising parents to keep children home if they are sick and to practice washing hands.  Spring Mill Elementary School, parents and staff did a remarkable job during the re-entry process.  Dr. Mervilde will write a letter to Gary Wallyn at the Indiana Department of Education to find out how student days at Spring Mill will be handled due to the fact that it had to be closed because of the H1N1 virus before the advisory was changed.  Mrs. Spann Roddy echoed Dr. Mervilde’s comments about the CDC and the Marion County Health Department. 

Board Comments/Liaison Reports


The Board will prepare breakfast for CEC staff on Friday, May 15th.  Mr. Kite reminded everyone that the staff meeting will begin at 8:00 and asked them to arrive by 7:30 a.m.  


An Executive Session will be scheduled for the Superintendent’s Evaluation on Monday, May 18, 2009 at 6:00 p.m. at the Community and Education Center.


An Executive Session will be scheduled for May 21, 2009 at 4:00 p.m.


A Special Session for a Board – Cabinet Retreat will be scheduled for June 3, 2009 at 4:00 p.m. at Westlane Middle School


The IUSA Summer Conference will be held at the Indiana History Center on June 17th and 18th.  Mr. Dzwonar and Ms. Harris will attend that conference along with Dr. Mervilde and others.


The Nora Personal Best Ceremony will be held on Monday, May 18, 2009.  Mr. Dzwonar and Mr. Kite will attend that event with Dr. Mervilde.


International Baccalaureate training will be held on May 29th and 30th.  Board Members are invited to attend that training.


Ms. Harris and Mr. Kite attended the Indiana School Boards Association Regional Meeting.  She attended the Big Splash and the Employee Retirement and Anniversary Celebration.


Mr. Dzwonar attended the Employee Retirement and Anniversary Celebration, the Big Splash and the Blue Ribbon Breakfast.  He enjoyed the demonstration on the inquiry method of teaching that Bill Gulde provided for those in attendance at the breakfast.  He attended North Central High School’s production of the Monkey House. Mr. Dzwonar attended the breakfast meeting of the Indiana State Educational Foundation’s that was hosted here at the Community and Education Center where State Superintendent of Public Instruction, Dr. Tony Bennett spoke.  He attended the District Continuous Improvement meeting as well.


Mrs. Spann Roddy attended the Big Splash.  She attended the District Continuous Improvement Meeting.  Tuesday, May 19, 2009 is the Future Promises Award Ceremony.  Future Promises is a program run by Mrs. Spann Roddy that helps young women who have become pregnant but have worked hard to stay in school.  Dr. Mervilde will help Mrs. Spann Roddy hand out awards to North Central students at that event.


Mr. Kite also attended the Big Splash, the Employee Retirement and Anniversary Celebration and the ISBA Regional Meeting.  He enjoyed Westlane’s Community night with students from China and Mexico performing.  He attended the Blue Ribbon Breakfast and said Mr. Gulde’s presentation was truly inspiring.  

Adjournment


There being no further business, Mr. Kite adjourned the meeting at 9:30 p.m.
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